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Tina S. Dickason 
574 Leighton St. 

Cambria, CA. 93428 
 

May 18, 2018 
 
 
Central Coast Regional Water Quality Control Board 
895 Aerovista Place, Suite 101 
San Luis Obispo, CA 
 
c/o Jon Rokke, jon.rokke@waterboards.ca.gov 
 
RE:  Cambria Community Services District (CCSD) Proposed Update of Order R3-2014-0050, 
Hearing Notice and Availability of Proposed Update of Waste Discharge and Water Recycling 
Requirements 
 
Dear President Wolff and Members of the CCRWQCB: 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the proposed order update.  This is now the third 
set of comments I have prepared for your Board, in addition to having attended three meetings:  
November, 2014, July, 2017 and December, 2017—all related to the Cambria Community 
Services (CCSD) Emergency Water Supply (EWS) facility.  What stands out vividly in my mind 
are comments made by members of your Board, including President, Dr. Jean-Pierre Wolff at 
the July, 2017 meeting, where he stated that if he knew then (Nov. 2014) what he knows now 
(July, 2017), he would not have approved permits for Title 22 or Title 27 to the CCSD.  At least 
one other Board member has commented that for a small town such as the size of Cambria, the 
EWS project is not financially feasible.  I would concur that both these observations have proven 
to be true, as I will attempt to explain in my comments below.   
 
Before going into details relevant to the report and the project, I would like to request that the 
proposed hearing date of June 28-29, 2018, be re-scheduled to a later date, since I have 
learned that Mr. Jon Rokke, Control Engineer, will be unavailable for the June hearing. Because 
this matter involves technical discussion of various analytes and constituents in the RO brine 
waste concentrate of the EWS plant, I think it would be in the best interests of all participating in 
the hearing that Mr. Rokke be present, so that he can be available to address questions and if 
necessary, to provide more detailed information to the Board and members of the public. 
  
I would also request that the revised order, originally issued in November, 2014, be immediately 
modified to preclude the discharge of diluted reverse osmosis (RO) brine waste into the 
percolation ponds, based on new data contained in Table 6 of the draft order.  
 
Page 5, new requirement #3 of the proposed order, would allow for the suspension of 
groundwater monitoring during “periods of inactivity” which is a vague and ambiguous term, left 
up to the discretion of the CCSD.  It should be noted that even though the Emergency Water 
Supply (EWS) plant is not currently producing water, RO concentrate is currently being 
percolated into leaking perc ponds next to San Simeon Creek.  It is not clear when CCSD will 
operate the EWS plant, but it is my understanding that the District would need to declare a  
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Stage 3 Drought Emergency Condition before operating the plant, as identified in the 
Emergency CDP from the County, and from the excerpt below in the Draft Report, Page 1, #4 
  
The Emergency Coastal Development Permit states that it “is valid until such time that the CCSD-declared 
Stage 3 Water Shortage Emergency has ended, or the project has been authorized to continue to serve 
existing development through approval of a regular Coastal Development Permit, whichever is sooner. 
While processing the regular Coastal Development Permit, the emergency water facility may only be re-
activated and utilized to produce water in the event of the occurrence of another Stage 3 Water 
Shortage Emergency and only after the CCSD has issued a formal declaration of the existence of such a 
Stage 3 Water Shortage Emergency.” The Emergency Coastal Development Permit further requires that 
the Discharger apply for a regular Coastal Development Permit for the project, which the CCSD did on 
June 13, 2014. As of June 28, 2018, a regular Coastal Development Permit has not been issued to CCSD. 
 
As recently as May 17, at a Finance Committee that I attended, the CCSD General Manager 
stated that he would like to see the EWS plant “come on line” by this September, even though 
the aquifer is currently showing levels that look comparatively good for this time of year.  (See 
link below to San Simeon well levels over the past 7 years)  
https://www.cambriacsd.org/assets/ss-creek-well-levels-last-7-years-apr-30.pdf 
 
If the plant is to begin operation in September, then the requisite 60-day process will bring us 
into the rainy season before any water is produced.  We have no way of predicting exactly 
where the well levels will be in September, nor do we have evidence of whether it will rain in 
October, November or December.  At this time, it would appear that the well levels are looking 
good, as we approach June. Cambrians have been exemplary in conserving water, and even 
though we are now in a Level II Drought Emergency Condition, many Cambrians continue to 
conserve.  (The water/sewer bill that arrived in our mailbox today reveals that my husband and I 
used the same number of units (3) for a 2-month period, as we did one year ago). 
 
Below, is an excerpt from the CCSD’s May 24, 2018, agenda packet, page 174, with a different 
scenario of how often they suggest they will run the plant. (This is part of an agenda item related 
to new rate increases to be imposed, while we are in the middle of a 5-year rate increase!). 
(bold enhanced) 
  
 SWF rates were originally adopted prior to construction and operation of the facility based on 
preliminary engineering cost estimates. These rates need to be increased to provide adequate funding 
for operations and maintenance and also to provide a small level of ongoing funding for capital 
improvements. The proposed SWF rates eliminate the previously-adopted temporary surcharges levied 
during periods of operation and transition cost recovery to the ongoing rates charged year-round. The 
proposed rates support funding for two months of SWF operations (including brine hauling and 
disposal costs) each year. If the SWF does not need to be operated in future years, CCSD may be able 
to defer and/or reduce future year rate increases.  
 
 
On Page 5, 2nd paragraph of the Staff report, I am unclear as to why that paragraph (see below) 
was incorporated into the staff report.  The application for the revised Title 22 permit was 
submitted to the Regional Board for the “Emergency Water Supply Project,” not for any other 
project, bearing a different name or purpose.  Cambrians voted for an Emergency Water 
Supply, as an alternative source of water for current residents in times of drought.  They did not 
vote for a “bait and switch” for a facility to be repurposed with a new title, Sustainable Water 
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Facility (SWF) to “supply enough water to accommodate new development,” as indicated in the 
comments below.  That decision was made without input from the community! 
 
CCSD’s Board certified a Supplemental Environmental Impact Report (SEIR) for this project on July 27, 
2017. The SEIR contains project modifications including changing the purpose of the project from a 
facility intended for use during emergency drought conditions to supply water to existing residents of 
Cambria, to an everyday facility which would supply enough water to accommodate new development. 
The SEIR refers to the project as the “Sustainable Water Facility” instead of the “Emergency Water 
Supply” project. The updated Order continues to use the EWS nomenclature consistent with the 
Emergency Coastal Development Permit.  
 
Apart from the Cease and Desist Order (CDO), it should be noted that the CCSD has a history 
of generating numerous violations, documented in Notices of Violation (NOV) and filed Cal. EPA 
complaints.  While it is true that the vast majority of these NOV’s were due to late reporting or 
non-reporting (page 4 of staff report), the staff report fails to disclose that some of the NOV’s 
were related to chlorine discharges, and discharges of excessive levels of boron (from the RO 
concentrate) and nitrate from the perc ponds.  Page 2, paragraph 4 of the staff report, misleads 
the public into believing that chlorinated water has not yet been introduced into San Simeon 
Creek, by stating that “introducing chlorinated water into San Simeon Creek and Lagoon would 
violate WDR’s.” In fact, the CCSD did introduce chlorine into Van Gordon Creek, a tributary 
feeder into San Simeon Creek State Natural Preserve, and habitat for several federal and state 
listed species, which is documented in a NOV. (I take note that a de-chlorinator has been 
installed to help prevent such incidents from occurring in the future).   
 
Page 8, Item 21 (paragraph 5) of the draft order proposes to generously grant the discharger 
the discretion to operate “the facility” for longer hours in the future (longer than 8 hours per 
day, 5 days per week for 6-months of the year when “drought conditions are most severe.”)  
Item 21 is vague and ambiguous, insofar as it does not define which facility it refers to (EWS or 
SWF, or portions thereof?), and it does not define “longer hours” or define “when drought 
conditions are most severe.”  Does the Board intend to give the discharger the discretion to 
operate the “Emergency Water System” year-round, including during the rainy season when the 
aquifer is full? If so, why, as this would be a significant change of project scope from the EWS 
RWQCB applications and County Emergency CDP application and would be producing potable 
water to discharge into the ocean?  How does it make sense to allow the EWS to operate longer 
than when drought conditions are most severe?  This seems to be contradictory and out of 
scope from the original permit applications. 
 
It would be an abrogation of duty and violation of public trust to not require year-round 
monitoring, given the discretion CCSD has to choose when to operate components of the plant, 
to percolate RO concentrate into percolation ponds, even when the plant is “non-operational” 
and given the CCSD’s history of late or non-reporting.  The proposed requirement of monitoring 
30 days before and 60 days after “during periods of inactivity” is inadequate to ensure water 
quality downstream of the plant, in the State Natural Preserve and public beach/lagoon berm.   
 
It makes no sense that the Board would grant such an ambiguous and favorable revised order 
to a discharger that has yet to comply with all the terms of a CDO, and has such a poor track 
record of late and non-reporting.  Why would the board give up its regulatory authority, leverage,   
and bargaining position to the CCSD with such a favorable revised order, while the CDO 
remains outstanding and CCSD is still non-compliant? 
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Since the decommissioning of the surface impoundment, ordered by the RWQCB, the CCSD 
will be required to dispose of all brine waste from the facility when operational, by trucking to an 
approved facility. The District has a contract with the South San Luis Obispo County Services 
District (SSLOCSD) to dispose of brine waste, but that facility’s NPDES permit limits brine waste 
to 50,000 gallons per day and is on a first-come, first-serve basis. When the Reclamation 
Project in South County is completed, how will that project impact the SSLOCSD’s NPDES 
permit, and the possible impact it may have on Cambria’s ability to dispose of their brine waste 
at that facility? 
 
I have yet to be convinced of tracer tests conducted in late 2014 which did not pass, and again 
in fall of 2016, which passed from my understanding through “modeling.”  See comments below 
from the Staff Report, Page 2: 
 
An initial tracer study conducted in 2014 injected water at a rate averaging 437 gallons per minute, and 
concluded that the minimum 60-day residence time for indirect potable recharge projects was not met.  
A second tracer study was conducted in the fall of 2016 using an average injection rate of 406.9 gallons 
per minute (gpm). The second study concluded that the 60-day minimum residence time was met, and 
the Division of Drinking Water (DDW) conditionally accepted the study in a letter dated October 10, 
2017, provided that the injection of recycled water does not exceed 400 gpm. This updated Order 
includes a 400 gpm limit on recycled water injection.  (bold enhanced) 
   
I am also not convinced of the plant producing 250 acre feet.  There has been no proof to date 
that the project can produce what it has been purported to.  Attached, is the Department of 
Finance’s Audit Report, which was released at the beginning of May, 2018 and is related to the 
Proposition 84 Grant funding, of which the CCSD received approximately $4.3 million for the 
EWS project. (See Attachment 1, below).  The audit report notes that the project has not run 
for 6 consecutive months to show that it is capable of providing 240-250 acre feet of water. 
 
In regard to Wet Weather Preparedness, while the Staff Report, page 2, (see below in italics) 
refers to “design flaws” related to the flooding in early January, 2017, I would add that the 
District did not respond to the Wet Weather Preparedness notice from the RWQCB of 
September, 2016, which required a response by October 1, 2016.  The District did not respond 
to the notice until February 2, 2017, after major flooding had occurred in early and mid January 
of 2017.  While there may well have been design flaws, (have they been identified and 
reported?) I also feel the District was negligent in seriously addressing Wet Weather 
Preparedness until the fall of 2017, when they undertook major efforts in doing so, which in the 
course of such, was shocking to see how much was destroyed in an Environmentally Sensitive 
Habitat (ESHA) area. 
 
On July 13, 2017 the Central Coast Water Board adopted cease and desist order (CDO) R3- 2017-0016 for 
the Title 27 surface impoundment after flood waters inundated the facility in early 2017. The 2017 
flooding resulted in the discovery of significant design flaws with the impoundment. The CDO led to the 
subsequent approval of a Pond Closure Plan, and significant changes to the waste disposal procedures 
originally described in Order R3-2014-0050. This proposed updated Order reflects the new waste disposal 
procedures and surface impoundments closure (see Figures 2 & 3).  (bold enhanced) 
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Page 2, #7 of the Draft Order, states: 
 
7. In addition to re-injection of 576,000 gpd of reverse osmosis (RO) water, the CCSD potentially supplies 
approximately 72,000 gpd of membrane filtrate (MF) product water to San Simeon Creek to prevent 
dewatering of the fresh water lagoon, and discharges up to 90,000 gpd of MF backwash to the CCSD 
percolation ponds. 
 
The words “potentially” and “approximately” are ambiguous in the above paragraph.  What do 
they really mean?  Where is the clarification for water to be supplied to the lagoon? 
 
Other regulatory agencies have raised issues related to the EWS.  Please see the attached 
letter from the California Coastal Commission to the San Luis Obispo County Planning 
Department, dated February 15, 2018 (see Attachment 2, below). The issues raised in the 
letter have created a huge stumbling block in pursuing the regular CDP. CCSD’s plan in 
attempting to resolve the issues, are again at a huge expense to ratepayers.  It would have 
been far wiser for CCSD to have paid attention in July of 2014, when the Coastal Commission, 
as well as other regulatory agencies, including RWQCB and members of the public, who made 
very clear in their comments when responding to the Initial Study Mitigated Negative Declaration 
(ISMND) to the CCSD, issues that the CCSD chose to ignore, but which have become major 
stumbling blocks as the District attempts to obtain a regular CDP.  The project will have been 
built 4 years this October! 
 
Another issue I would like to bring to the Board’s attention, and am attaching a report for your 
convenience, relates to the “Clean Water Act May Be Required for Pollution Discharged 
Indirectly into Navigable Waters.” If the hearing is delayed, I would ask that the Board consider 
taking some time to look into this issue, as it would seem that at some point it will need to be 
addressed. (See Attachment 3, below) 
 
I have touched on some areas of concern relating to the report, and others that are of indirect 
concern, but which have and continue to have an impact on this project and the people of 
Cambria. In my opinion, this project is, sadly, a travesty. I appreciate the opportunity to make 
comments, and I hope you will consider my comments as you address this item in an upcoming 
hearing.  
 
I would like to thank members of the RWQCB staff, who have worked tirelessly on issues 
surrounding the EWS project, and whom I greatly respect. 
 
Respectfully, 
 
 
 
Tina S. Dickason 
 
Attachment 1:  CDOF Audit 
Attachment 2:  Coastal Commission Comments on CCSD Coastal Development Permit 
Attachment 3:  Clean Water Act Permit 
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APPENDIX 2: COASTAL COMMISSION COMMENTS ON CCSD COASTAL DEV PERMIT (3 pages)







APPENDIX 3: CLEAN WATER ACT PERMIT

APPENDIX 3:  CLEAN WATER ACT PERMIT (2 pages)




